INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 20 APRIL 2006 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Mallinson (Chairman), Councillors Allison, Mrs Crookdake, Dodd, Miss Martlew, Mrs Rutherford, Stockdale and Im Thurn.

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Bloxham (Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder)

IOS.28/06
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of the Deputy Chief Executive.

IOS.29/06
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Mallinson (Chairman) declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of -

· Agenda items A.4 – Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership and A.5 – External Scrutiny Reviews, because she was a Member of the County Council;

· Agenda item A.10 – Draft Regional Spatial Strategy, because she lives on an unadopted housing estate.

IOS.30/06
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

The Minutes of the meeting held on 9 March 2006 were noted.

IOS. 31/06
CALL IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been the subject of call in.

IOS.32/06
MONITORING OF THE FORWARD PLAN

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented Report LDS.16/06 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 April 2006 to 31 July 2006) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee.

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 April 2006 to 31 July 2006) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee be noted.

IOS.33/06
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the Work Programme for this Committee for 2005/06.   The following aspects were highlighted:

(a)
Integrated Service Delivery on an Area Basis – this would be reported to the first meeting in the next municipal year.

(b)
Members requested that the findings and issues arising from the ward visits which had been taking place by the Director of Community Services and the Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport portfolio holder and be reported to a future meeting of the Committee.

(c)
Members commented that a number of issues they had discussed during the year could have budgetary implications.  They suggested that the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer prepare a list of these items to report back to the Committee in advance of the budget cycle.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the Work Programme be noted.

(2)  That the Director of Community Services report to a future meeting of the Committee on the findings and issues arising from the ward visits which had been taking place by the Director and the Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport portfolio holder.

(3)  That the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer prepare a list of the issues considered by the Committee during the past year which may have a budgetary implication and liase with the Chairman and Vice Chairman on how these should be reported to the Committee in advance of the next budget cycle.

IOS.34/06
REFERENCE FROM THE EXECUTIVE – CUMBRIA STRATEGIC WASTE PARTNERSHIP




The Executive on 20 March 2006 (EX.065/06) had considered a Minute Reference from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee relating to the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership.

The Executive decided to take the Committee’s comments on board and, if the Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder felt that more delegated powers were required in relation to the Partnership, that could be looked at in conjunction with the Director of Legal and Democratic Services.

Members were disappointed with the tone of the response from the Executive and expressed concern that it was not providing the portfolio holder with the support he required to drive this matter forward as a matter of urgency.

In response the Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio reported that he had attended a meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership on 20 April 2006.  He was encouraged that the Partnership was now working together better and the scrutiny of the Partnership had been productive and helpful.  He commented that the representative from South Lakeland had some level of designation but could still not make overall decisions.  Through the Council’s Leader’s Scheme of Delegation the Portfolio Holder felt that he had more delegated powers than any other representative on the Partnership.  Under the Scheme of Delegation he was authorised to take decisions providing they were reported back.  He reported on specific difficulties for some of the other Councils involved.

He then provided an update on progress, advising that the Partnership was in the process of appointing a Project Officer who would co-ordinate the Districts and enable work in a more corporate manner.  The Partnership was at a stage where it could not do a great deal more until the County Council chose an approved partner for a Waste Disposal.

Members commented that they would have been less concerned if the Executive decision had explained that the Portfolio Holder had delegated authority under the Leader’s Scheme of Delegation.  Members welcomed the Portfolio Holder’s assurances that the Partnership was making progress.

The Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder added that the situation had also been improved as the County Council had now appointed four Officers to work specifically in this area.

RESOLVED – That the Committee, although concerned with the tone of the Executive’s response, accepted that the Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder had sufficient delegated authority within the Leader’s Scheme of Delegation to be able to play an active part in the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership.

IOS.35/06
REFERENCE FROM THE CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE – EXTERNAL SCRUTINY REVIEWS
An Excerpt from the Minutes of the meeting of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 6 April 2006 (CROS.32/06) was submitted.  The Committee had requested that this Committee investigate the possibility of scrutinising the work undertaken by Capita on behalf of the County Council in Carlisle as an external scrutiny review within their work programme.

A Member clarified that he had attended the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee at which the issue was discussed and it really related to the whole principle of widening the scrutiny role to take on board the scrutiny of external organisation.  CAPITA was used as an example of an external organisation which could be scrutinised.

Members commented that they would welcome the opportunity for this Committee to scrutinise external organisations and suggested that scrutiny of the work undertaken by CAPITA on behalf of the County Council in Carlisle may be an appropriate area of work.  This could also include the monitoring by CAPITA of the work of United Utilities.

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer commented that at the start of the next municipal year the Committee would be asked to consider subject reviews.  He proposed that he consult with the County Council Overview and Scrutiny Officers regarding any work they had done in relation to the scrutiny of the work undertaken by CAPITA.  

RESOLVED – That the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer liase with the Cumbria County Council Overview and Scrutiny Officers regarding any work they have done on scrutinising the work of CAPITA and that he report back to the first meeting of the Committee in the next municipal year.  The Committee could then decide on Subject Reviews for the year, including the principle of scrutinising external organisations.

IOS.36/06
DRAFT PERFORMANCE PLAN 2006/07

The Policy and Performance Officer presented Report SP.10/06 enclosing an initial draft of the text of the Best Value Performance Plan for 2006/7.  The Plan had been considered by the Executive on 20 March 2006 (EX.050/06 refers) and had been referred to the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consultation.

The Policy and Performance Officer advised that the performance indicator information would be added to the Plan at the end of May 2006 when it had been quality assured.  Special meetings of the Executive had been arranged for 25 May and 26 June 2006 prior to the finalised Performance Plan and performance indicator information going to the Council for approval at a special meeting on 29 June 2006. 

In considering the text of the draft Best Value Performance Plan, Members made the following comments and observations: -

(a)  Concern was expressed at the tight timescale for the Executive and the Council to take into account the comments of this Committee on the performance indicator information.  The Committee would have an opportunity to comment on the information at their meeting on 22 June, with their comments then going to the Executive on 26 June 2006.   However, at that stage the document will already have been sent out to City Council members for consideration at the Council meeting on 29 June 2006.

(b)
Page 13 – Key Priorities – Cleaner, Greener, Safer

A Member queried why there was no mention in the “Achievements” section of the Council’s energy savings.  The Head of Policy and Performance Services responded that there were performance indicators on energy, which would be included in the Best Value Performance Indicator information.   After that information is available, she could assess what has been achieved and highlight it in the text of the Plan.

In response to a Member’s suggestion that there should be a definition of the phrase “Greener” and what the Council aims to achieve, the Head of Policy and Performance advised that she could included something under the Challenges section in relation to Improving the Environmental Performance of the Council.

The bullet point at the end of the list on page 13 should be changed to “all purpose sports area” in “Upperby and Botcherby”.

(c)
Page 17 – Learning City – There should be greater reference to adult learning under this Section.

Members expressed concern at the new funding arrangements for adult learning and the reduction in funding available.  Under the Council’s Priority of Learning City, the Council should be making representations to the Learning and Skills Council on the apparent reduction in funding for adult learning.  The Scottish Learning and Skills Council appeared to have a higher profile and carry out more promotions that the local Learning and Skills Council.  The City Council should also consider alternative funding sources and whether it has the capacity to become involved in funding.  This could have a budgetary implication.

(d)
Details of Performance – Performance against Carlisle City Council Services Standards 2005-06 Section.

There was discussion on whether all the service standards should be detailed or whether they should be highlighted on an exceptions basis, identifying only those which are not being achieved or those where performance is particularly good.  Members concluded that it was important to include all the service standards and indicate whether or not they had been achieved.  The Head of Policy and Performance commented that in future years there would be a smaller number of more focussed service standards.

Concern was expressed that some of the service standards which were recorded as “achieved” had in reality not been achieved.  Specific examples were given in relation to “faults on street lights” and “damaged street furniture”.  The Head of Policy and Performance responded that she was reporting the information provided by Heads of Services.  Members asked officers to establish if there was evidence to back up the claims that these service standards had been achieved.

(e) Key Priorities – Cleaner, Greener, Safer – Waste Minimisation

An additional bullet point should be included on page 15 regarding reducing the overall volume of waste being generated in households and then collected by the local authority.  The following was suggested, although the relevant officer should be consulted on the exact wording “We must aim to reduce the volume of waste entering the residual waste stream.”  

In order to reinforce this point, an additional performance measure on “Total waste per household” should be added to page 52.  The Head of Policy and Performance Services commented that there is a Performance Indicator 84 regarding waste per household, and this could be highlighted in the text of the Plan.

There was a suggestion that the text should include reference to the work on finding alternatives to landfill.  The Head of Policy and Performance undertook to include an update on how the Council is working in partnership on alternatives to landfill.

A Member commented on the measures being undertaken in other authorities to reduce the amount of waste generated by households.  The Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport portfolio holder reminded Members of the recycling and waste reduction measures currently being considered by the Council, details of which had been considered by this Committee. 

(f)
Page 35 – What we said we would do - Second item - There should be a “:” after the word “including”.

RESOLVED – (1)  The Committee welcomes the opportunity to comment on the draft text of the Best Value Performance Plan, but has some concerns about the timescales for commenting of the performance indicator information.

(2)  That the detailed comments of the Committee on the draft text of the Best Value Performance Plan, as detailed above, be forwarded to the Executive, with the following being highlighted as particularly important:

(i) the need for a definition of “Greener”;

(ii) additional information to be included on waste minimisation;

(iii) the concern over the lack of funding for adult education.  The Executive should be asked to consider how the Council could influence this, and whether the Council has the capacity to become involved in funding, along with any associated budgetary implications.

(3)  That the Head of Policy and Performance investigate the evidence for the achievement of the two service standards relating to “faults on street lights” and “damaged street furniture” and report back to the Committee on 22 June 2006.

 IOS.37/06
EVENING AND LATE NIGHT ECONOMY 

The Tourism Manager presented Report DS.20/06 providing an update on proposals to establish regular ‘Late Night Shopping’ on Thursday evenings commencing in June 2006.

Mr Bell outlined the action proposed in the areas of participation, promotion, complementary activities and a suggested timetable in respect thereof.  He added that costings were currently being finalised for the proposed activity and the proposed programme.

Mr Bell gave a verbal update that, to date, 53 businesses had agreed to participate in the late night exercise.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
A Member asked about whether the big retailers within the City Centre were included within the 53 who had agreed to participate. Mr Bell advised that he understood that they were, though a detailed list was awaited from the Cumbria Chamber of Commerce, who had surveyed businesses outside the Lanes.  Detailed figures from the Lanes showed that 43 of its establishments had agreed to participate, including most of the large retailers and 10 establishments outwith the Lanes. 

A Member queried whether any of the Food Outlets particularly Cafes were participating.  Mr Bell responded that a particular effort was being made to encourage Cafes and other Food Outlets to participate.  They would also be asked if they had any incentivised offers that they wish to publicise and this could be included in publicity taking place through leaflets and CFM.

(b)
In response to a Member’s query Mr Bell advised that initially the late night opening would be until 7.00 pm with the intention of extending it further until 9.00 pm.  He was confident that after the 7.00 pm opening had been trialed for a reasonable period of time, retailers would want to open later.

(c)
Members emphasised the importance of having the toilet facilities in The Lanes opened until 7.00 pm or 9.00 pm as appropriate.  

(d)
There was a suggestion that Council properties such as Tullie House and the Civic Centre could also be opened late on these evenings.  In response to a question the Director of Carlisle Renaissance advised that the Unions had not been approached specifically on this matter but that there had been discussions taking place regarding the extension of opening hours of the Customer Contact Centre.  There could perhaps be a restricted service delivered, confined to elements which could be dealt with by the Customer Contact Centre.

In relation to other premises, the Director of Carlisle Renaissance advised that the Castle Manager was aware of the initiative.  In addition to the late night opening of shops they were also looking at wider elements such as having a visible Police presence, having Street Cleaners on duty and were investigating the potential for free parking form late afternoon on Thursdays.  

The Executive on 24 April 2006 would be considering a report on the use of external funding for the marketing, promotion and animation of the City Centre.

(e)
Mr Bell commented that Officers were investigating a programme of entertainment using the Bandstand and Pedestrianised Area to coincide with the late night shopping event and confirmed this would include approaches to school bands.

(f)
The Director of Carlisle Renaissance suggested that a report be provided to the next meeting of the Committee on an update of the Licensing issues arising from the Evening and Night-time Economy Review.

RESOLVED – (1) That the report be noted and the progress on late night shopping be welcomed.

(2)
The Committee would prefer to see late night opening until 9.00 pm and suggests that the first couple of weeks of opening until 7.00 pm should be monitored and reviewed with the aim of having later opening.

(3)
The Committee emphasises the importance of ensuring that the toilet facilities in The Lanes are open until 7.00 pm or 9.00 pm as appropriate on each evening.

(4)
That the Director of Carlisle Renaissance report to the appropriate Overview and Scrutiny Committee providing an update on the Licensing issues arising from the Evening and Night-time Economy Review.

IOS.38/06
CLEAN NEIGHBOURHOODS AND ENVIRONMENT ACT 2005
The Director of Community Services presented Report CS.09/06 updating Members on key issues for the practical implementation of the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act 2005.  The Executive on 20 March 2006 (EX.056/06) had considered the report and referred it to this Committee and the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee to comment on the implementation proposals.  

Details of the new powers available to Local Authorities under the provisions of the Act were submitted.  A one-off allocation of funding for implementation of the Act and environmental improvements had been included in the 2006/07 Budget.  The report outlined the way in which it was intended to deal with the new powers. 

The Director of Community Services reminded Members that they had taken part in a workshop session on 10 April 2006, when the report had been considered.  The comments made by Members at that Workshop had been incorporated into a further report which would be considered by the Executive on 24 April 2006.

In addition to the comments of Members at the workshop session, the following comments and observations were made:

(a)
A Member queried whether Council wide policies in relation to the implementation of the Act would be developed, particularly on enforcement.  Overview and Scrutiny would have a role to play in the scrutiny of any such policies.

The Director of Community Services responded that the initial focus would be on public awareness and education but that policies would be developed as necessary and reported to Overview and Scrutiny.

(b)
In response to a question on the funding of the implementation after the first year, the Director of Community Services advised that the report to be considered by the Executive on 24 April 2006 outlined proposals for use of the funding.  The proposals had been developed taking into consideration the comments of Overview and Scrutiny Committees.  One of the preferred options in the report was to appoint an additional 2 officers to carry out enforcement at evenings and weekends and this would be extended over a 2 year period.

In relation to funding for future years, the Director of Community Services hoped that the success of the implementation measures would be reflected in a reduction in the amount the Council has to spend on collecting fly tipping and litter.  The implementation measures and funding would be reviewed after 2 years.

(c)
Concern was expressed at the level of  “fly posting” in the city and it was suggested that these should be removed and enforcement action taken.  

The Director of Community Services responded that posters and banners on main roads are the responsibility of the County Council and Capita.  The Council does remove them from other areas within its own responsibility as and when they are made aware of them.   Members commented that the posters and banners are not being removed from main roads.  The Environment, Housing, Infrastructure and Transport portfolio holder expressed concern about this suggested that this Committee could ask the Executive to refer this matter to the joint Carlisle Highways Working Group and the Local Area Committee.

(d)
A Member queried whether there was a Council wide policy on Fixed Penalty Notices.  

The Director of Community Services responded that the level of fines for some Fixed Penalty Notices has been set by the Government.  There are other areas were the Council has discretion on the level of fines and discussions had taken place with other authorities in Cumbria to ensure that a standard level of fine was imposed across Cumbria.  In relation to fines imposed by different sections within the Council, these are considered and set as part of the annual charges review.

(e)
The need for organisations and agencies e.g. Railtrack to be involved in and take responsibility for cleaning up litter and the environment around their workplace or areas of operation was emphasised.  The Director of Community Services advised that the report to the Executive highlights the responsibility of other partners and businesses as well as the Council’s responsibility.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the comments of the Committee, as detailed above, be forwarded to the Executive on 23 April 2006, in addition to the comments made at the workshop which have already been incorporated into the report by the Director of Community Services.

(2)  That the Executive be asked to refer the concerns about the issue of removal of fly posters to the Carlisle Highways Working Group and the Carlisle Local Area Committee.

IOS.39/06
IMPROVING THE ENVIRONMENTAL PERFORMANCE OF THE COUNCIL

The Environmental Performance Manager presented Report CS.16/06 providing the Committee with an updated progress report on developing and improving the environmental performance of the City Council.  Details of the background and current position were provided.

Ms Osborn advised that, the Council was working towards achieving the Cumbria Business Environment Network (BEN) Award for the whole of the City Council. The initial aim would be to achieve the Bronze Award for the City Council by the end of 2007 with further aims of achieving Silver by 2008 and Gold by 2009.

In parallel to working towards this Award, she was currently setting up a series of meetings with Officers, the aim of which was to develop a set of action plans with targets and timescales on staff travel, sustainable procurement, energy efficiency and office waste for later in the Committee cycle.

Ms Osborn stressed the need for commitment of senior staff and Members, with many policy decisions being dependent uon an attitude that the Council must invest in order to save resources.  Much could be learnt from other authorities and environmental performance should be tacked in ‘bit-sized’ chunks in order that staff may feel involved in the improvements aimed to be made.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations –

(a) Members would prefer to see the Council working towards the Silver BEN Award by the end of 2007.  They would prefer the Council to work towards  a level of award which would go beyond a commitment and adoption of a Policy and would involve adopting targets and measuring outcomes against these targets. 

Ms Osborn responded that before targets could be set, she needed to establish what is currently happening in the Council in relation to environmental performance.  She believed that aiming for the Bronze BEN Award by the end of 2007 was a prudent approach.

The Director of Community Services added that this was a prudent and cautious approach, but he anticipated that by the end of summer 2006, they may be in a position to consider aiming for a higher level of award by the end of 2007.

(b)
The suggestion of having senior officer and Member “champions” was welcomed and it was suggested that there should be a separate “Overview and Scrutiny Member Champion” to be appointed from this Committee to sit on the Sustainability Working Group.

RESOLVED – (1) The Committee suggests that the Council should aim to achieve the Silver BEN Award for the whole Council by the end of 2007, and Gold by the end of 2008.

(2) That the standard BEN Award Environmental Policy be adopted as a benchmark for the City Council in preparation for achieving the BEN Award.

(3) That the Environmental Performance Manger be asked to produce a series of action plans with targets and timescales on staff travel, sustainable procurement, energy efficiency and office waste by July 2006 and report these to this Committee at the earliest opportunity.  

(4)  That the Executive be asked to agree that a separate “Overview and Scrutiny Member Champion” should be appointed from this Committee to sit on the Sustainability Working Group.

IOS.40/06
DRAFT REGIONAL SPATIAL STRATEGY


The Local Plans and Conservation Manager presented Report DS.15/06 setting out the implications for Carlisle contained within the consultation version of the Regional Spatial Strategy.

Mr Hardman reported that the draft Regional Spatial Strategy (RSS) was structured in parts covering the Regional Development Framework, The Regional Policy Framework, Sub-Regional Policy Frameworks (in particular Cumbria and North Lancashire) and Implementation, Monitoring and Review.  Observations on the policies contained in the report were provided for Members.

Clearly, a number of references in the draft RSS would have a direct impact on planning in Carlisle.  Many of those were in a positive light recognising that Carlisle should and could build upon its strength as a sub-regional centre to help economic growth in Cumbria.   There were, however, some inconsistencies where the sub-regional aspect was under‑rated.

In considering the report, Members raised the following main issues and observations –

(a)
Policy DP1 – Regional Development Principles – A Member referred to “Ensure Quality in Development”, which is one of the 4 broad principles forming the basis of the Policy.  He commented that at the last meeting the Committee had raised a number of concerns about housing developers not fully completing developments to a standard where roads, sewers and other infrastructure are adopted by the Council.  He asked if this would be addressed under this Policy.

The Local Plans and Conservation Manager responded that the Policy would not go down to the detail of completion of developments to adoptable standards, but suggested that a separate report on this matter should be brought to a future meeting of the Committee.

(b)
There was concern that Carlisle and Cumbria do not have a high enough profile and that the focus within the North West region is on larger cities such as Manchester and Liverpool.

(c)
Members welcomed the protection of the Airport in the Strategy.

(d)
Members queried whether the annual average rate of housing provision of 450 units per year was sufficient to ensure that there is enough affordable housing within the Carlisle District.  There was concern that there did not appear to be enough social housing available in the Carlisle area and this caused difficulties for people on low income.  It was difficult to attract people to the city with the current levels of housing provision.  Members suggested that under Carlisle Renaissance, officers should investigate whether there would be grant available for providing new rented sector social housing in Carlisle.

Members commented that the high levels of rent being charged for private sector housing were making it difficult for those on low income to secure accommodation.  As Government Rent Allowances were based on local charges for social housing, these were not sufficient for private rented sector properties.

Mr Hardman responded that over the last 10 years,  the housing provision had been around 400 per year.  The 450 level was an increase but it was difficult to tell if this would be sufficient.  The Strategy document is continually reviewed and if a local need could be identified and an evidence base provided, then this could be reviewed.

There was a suggestion that there needed to be more family properties available within the District and that the number of flats may be approaching saturation point.  Mr Hardman commented that officers could push for a mix of house types on sites.  The Government Guidance on looking at specific sites and determining the housing mix for each site had not yet been published.  Members would have the opportunity to comment on the Guidelines when they were published.

In response to a question about whether housing needs had been reviewed recently, Mr Hardman advised that a housing needs survey is currently being conducted in North Cumbria on a sample basis.  Studies have also been carried out in Stanwix and Morton and estate agents are surveyed on a regular basis.  

The results of the North Cumbria Survey will be particularly important to inform the Council’s Housing Strategy and the wider Cumbria Housing Strategy.

(e)
In response to a Member’s question Mr Hardman advised that the Carlisle Southern Relief Road was on the Department of Transport’s second list of priorities.  The A74 upgrade to M6 and the Carlisle Northern Development Route were both on the first priority list.    He did not think that there would be any chance of getting a higher priority assigned to the Carlisle Southern Relief Road, given the other 2 schemes on the first priority list.

RESOLVED – (1)  The Committee welcomes the opportunity to comment on the Draft Regional Spatial Strategy.

(2)  The Committee feels that Carlisle and Cumbria should have a higher profile in the Regional Strategy.

(3)  The Committee has some concern that the level of social housing in Carlisle is not sufficient and asks the Director of Carlisle Renaissance to ensure that this is considered under Carlisle Renaissance.

(4)
That the Local Plans and Conservation Manager report to a future meeting of the Committee on the completion of housing developments to adoptable standards.

IOS.41/06
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS

The Chairman commented that this was the last meeting of the Committee during the 20056/06 municipal year.  She thanked the officers and Members for their work throughout the year.

[The meeting ended at 12.20]
